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REPORT OF THE  
BOARD OF WATER COMMISSIONERS 

2020 
 

 This year, like no other in our collective memories, was full of firsts in terms of how the District coped with 
managing the operations and maintenance of its facilities and service to our customers.  Despite the dramatic and 
ever changing protocols of how to keep employees and the public safe during the pandemic that gripped the Com-
monwealth and the nation, we remain proud that the District continued to meet its mission throughout the year.  In 
March, when the Governor issued his emergency orders, staff worked on rotating schedules to continue providing 
essential services like seasonal meter installs and water service repairs as well as the vital functions such as routine 
water quality sampling and the operation and maintenance of water production and treatment.    
 The Board would like to acknowledge the great partnership between the District and the Dennis Fire De-
partment.  Fire Chief Mark Dellner shared with the Board an upgrade to the Town’s overall fire service rating from 
“4” to “2”.  The rating is provided by the Insurance Services Office and is a combination of 60% rating of the Fire 
Department and a 40% rating of the Dennis Water District.  Most Massachusetts communities are in the 4 to 5 
range on a scale of 1 to 10, with “1” being the best.  It means excellent fire protection and public safety for the resi-
dents and visitors of Dennis, but it also means that the cooperation and collaboration between the two departments 
is exceptional.   
 Early in the year, in preparation of the annual budget, the Board reviewed an independently conducted 
wage and compensation study of all District positions.  With few exceptions, the Board found that the compensa-
tion paid to management as well as line staff were with the market ranges.  Adjustments were made in the compen-
sation for the FY 2021 budget.  Also in the earliest part of the year, the Board began negotiations for the purchase 
of 7+ acres of land on Old Bass River Road.  After completing its due diligence with a title examination and a sur-
veyed plot plan, the seller and Board agreed to an acquisition price of $700,000.  The voters agreed and in October 
the District added the acreage to its more than 1,000 acres of watershed owned or held in conservation restriction.   
 During the budget review, the Board approved a rate increase of 50¢ for each of the three tiers of water us-
age.  The anticipated income is necessary to address a revenue deficiency which does not raise sufficient revenue to 
meet the estimated operating and maintenance budget.  The last rate increase was effective July 1, 2009, which was 
necessary to meet the debt obligations following the construction of two iron and manganese removal plants.  The 
Account Charge was also increased from $42 to $48 for each six-month billing cycle.   
 In response to the dire economic impacts to many citizens due to the closure and restrictions on businesses, 
a majority of the Board voted to waive the interest on past due balances and to suspend the processing of Shut-Off 
Demand Notices.  By the end of December, these waivers were still in effect.  The protocols that would be neces-
sary for conducting the Annual District Meeting were unprecedented so the Board reached out to Town officials 
who agreed, that in the interests of public safety, the District should call for its Annual Meeting to be held just prior 
to the Town’s Annual Meeting which was delayed until June 23, 2020.  The Board expresses its sincere apprecia-
tion to the Select Board, Town Clerk and Town Moderator for their consideration and cooperation.  At the Dis-
trict’s meeting the FY 2021 budget and capital articles passed along with the authorization to acquire the 7+ acres 
for watershed protection.   
 On the recommendation of the Superintendent, the Board agreed to participate in a free sampling program 
initiated by the Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection (MassDEP) for the detection of Per-and 
Polyflouroalkyl Substances, also known as PFAS.  PFAS is being identified as an emerging contaminant and will 
become more regulated when detected as low as five parts per trillion.  Participating in this program saved the Dis-
trict around $7,200.  We are pleased to report that all of the samples came back with no detections.   
  In terms of maintaining the water works infrastructure, the Superintendent reported to the Board that Dis-
trict personnel completed power washing the Hokum Rock Tank in August.  Routine power washing the exterior of 
the tanks extends the life of the paint and the fact that District staff has been trained and willing to undertake this 
work is appreciated by the Board.  The Board thanked the Superintendent and staff for this initiative as he estimat-
ed the cost savings to the District by doing the work in house was about $50,000.  As summer turned in to early 
fall, painting the interior and exterior of the Route 134 six-million gallon standpipe got under way and was com-
pleted on time and within the contracted amount of $598,100.  During the project, the Superintendent and staff dis-
covered a failing 24” valve at the Booster Station on Route 134 and replaced it.   
 Over the course of several months late in the year, the Board discussed and reviewed the nitrogen sampling 
data that have been collected and reported for the District’s supply wells since it the testing was first required by 
MassDEP in 1993.  All of the nitrate sampling results are presented on the District’s website for the public to re-
view at any time.  The Board has also authorized a narrative that can be accessed from the website at 
www.denniswater.org that explains the “District’s Nitrates as it Relates to Wastewater”.  In the last 10 years that it 
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should be noted that over the course of this year 14 of the 18 wells had less nitrates than was detected back in 1993.  
Septic systems, as a source of nitrates is always a concern for drinking water suppliers.  Dennis Water District has 
been fortunate in the wisdom and foresight of former and current commissioners in obtaining lands for watershed 
protection when the cost benefit made sense for the District rate payers.   Also in terms of water quality, the District 
undertook its tri-annual lead and copper samples of 30 properties in Dennis along with the school buildings.  All of 
the samples were returned within the limits which, as expected, shows us that the addition of potassium hydroxide 
to raise the pH of the groundwater is working as intended and is preventing the leaching of lead and copper out of 
household plumbing.   
 As always, the Board wishes to extend its sincerest appreciation for the dedication and professionalism of 
the management and staff and the work that they perform on behalf of the residents and businesses of the town on a 
daily basis providing the community with a safe and abundant water supply for consumption and fire protection, 
particularly in such an extraordinary year as we all dealt with the pandemic.    
 
    
BOARD OF WATER COMMISSIONERS 
Paul F. Prue, Chairman 
Peter L. McDowell, Vice Chair 
Alan Tuttle 



 

 

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL DISTRICT MEETING 
HELD ON  

June 23, 2020 
 

The Moderator, William E. Crowell, Jr., having declared a quorum of at least 25 voters present, called the 
meeting to order at 4:35PM at the Nathaniel H Wixon Middle School, 901 Route 134, South Dennis.  The 
pledge of allegiance was recited.  The Moderator then introduced the Board of Water Commissioners and Dis-
trict Finance Committee. 
  
The Moderator then proceeded with the reading of the Warrant.  On a motion made by Sheryl A McMahon 
and duly seconded, those present UNANIMOUSLY VOTED:  to waive the balance of the formal reading of 
the Warrant.  
 
The Moderator thanked the voters in attendance for coming.  He noted that the Finance Committee recommen-
dations will be made as each article is called.  The Moderator then called for the motions on the articles and 
declared the votes as follows: 

ARTICLE 1. Finance Committee:  Recommend to pass the article as presented.  
 
UNANIMOUSLY VOTED:  To transfer  and appropr iate the sum of $7,956 from the General Water  
District Revenues of the Fiscal Year 2021 for the salaries of the elected officials as delineated in the warrant. 
 

3 Water Commissioners at $2,550 each 
1 Moderator at $306  

ARTICLE 2. Finance Committee:  Recommend to pass the article as presented.  
 
VOTED:  To  transfer  and appropr iate the sum $4,736,619 from the General Water  Distr ict Revenues 
of the Fiscal Year 2021 for Operating and Maintenance Expenses. 

ARTICLE 3. Finance Committee:  Recommend to pass the article as presented.  
 
VOTED:  To  transfer  and appropr iate the sum $635,650 from the General Water  Distr ict Revenues of 
the Fiscal Year 2021 and to transfer and appropriate $559,850 from “Free Cash” for a total of $1,195,500 for 
the Capital Appropriations: 
 
 Cleaning Wells & Pump Repairs  200,000 
 Tank Power Washing & Maintenance 132,000 
 New Trucks w/Equipment   25,000 
 Miscellaneous Equipment (safety equipment, pump & hoses, etc) 24,000 
 Risk & Resilience Assessment 15,000 
 Replace Phone System 8,500 
 Replace Versa Probes 16,000 
 Water Billing Programming 75,000 
 Chlorine Analyzer Upgrades 50,000 
 Green Sand Replacement 50,000 
 Paint Interior/Exterior Route 134 Tank 600,000 

ARTICLE 4.  The motion was read aloud by Alan Tuttle and duly seconded.  Finance Committee Chair Greg 
Stone moved to amend the motion by changing parcel three to be used for general district purposes.  Debate 
ensued.  The Moderator then called for a vote on the amendment which failed to pass as there were nine (9) in 
favor and forty-eight (48) opposed.   The Moderator then called for the vote on the main motion which was as 
follows: 



  Page 7  

 

UNANIMOUSLY VOTED:  That the Board of Water  Commissioners is author ized to acquire by gift, 
purchase or eminent domain, for watershed conservation protection and pursuant to G. L. c. 40, §3A, the fee 
interest in three (3) parcels of real property described as follows: 
  
 1) 635 Old Bass River Road, a parcel of land located in the Town of Dennis, County of Barnstable, 
Massachusetts, containing approximately 4.448 +/- acres, shown as Town of Assessors Map 260, Parcel 44-0. 
 2) 635-A Old Bass River Road, a parcel of land located in the Town of Dennis, County of Barnstable, 
Massachusetts, containing approximately 2.309 +/- acres, shown as Town of Assessors Map 260, Parcel 45-0. 
 3) 636 Old Bass River Road, that certain parcel of land located in the Town of Dennis, containing .549 
+/- acres; shown as Town of Assessors Map 260, Parcel 43-0; 
  
All three (3) parcels shown as Lot 1A, Lot 1B and Lot 2, respectively, on a plan entitled “Plan of Land in Den-
nis, Massachusetts, As Prepared for Heirs of Water F. Howes, Heirs of Mary G. Hall, Scale 1” = 40’, May 5, 
2015, Sweetser Engineering, 203 Setucket Road, South Dennis, Mass.” recorded in the Barnstable County 
Registry of Deeds in Book 671, Page 35, said property to be under the care, custody, management and control 
of the Board of Water Commissioners; that $700,000 is appropriated to pay costs of this acquisition,  
including the payment of all other costs incidental or related thereto; that to meet this appropriation, the Treas-
urer, with the approval of the Board of Water Commissioners, is authorized to borrow said amount pursuant to 
M.G.L. c. 44, §7(1) or any other enabling authority, and to issue bonds or notes of the District therefor.  Any 
premium received upon the sale of any bonds or notes approved by this vote, less any such premium applied to 
the payment of the costs of issuance of such bonds or notes, may be applied to the payment of costs approved 
by this vote in accordance with M.G.L. c. 44, §20, thereby reducing the amount authorized to be borrowed to 
pay such costs by a like amount.  The Board of Water Commissioners is authorized to enter into all agree-
ments and execute any and all instruments as may be necessary or convenient on behalf of the District to effect 
this acquisition.   

The Moderator then recognized Water Commission Chairman Paul F. Prue for closing remarks.  Chairman 
Prue announced that earlier this year the Town of Dennis received a Community Rating of “Two” by the In-
surance Services Office.  He thanked and commend the Dennis Water District and the Dennis Fire Department 
for all of their work in achieving this rating upgrade.  It means excellent fire protection and public safety for 
the Town.   The rating not only means that it is safer but, property owners can contact their homeowner’s in-
surance companies and check with them on appropriate discounts for better fire-rated communities. On a mo-
tion made and duly seconded the meeting was adjourned at 4:57 PM. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Sheryl A McMahon 
District Clerk 
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Superintendent Report 
 
Although the coronavirus pandemic didn’t start off the year, it sure had the single biggest impact on the Dis-
trict as it rippled along through the entire year.  With just weeks ahead of the looming pandemic about to hit 
the United States, it finally came to us here in Dennis, “The Shut Down” as it came to be known. The District, 
as did the entire country, closed its doors and shut down all but the most critical of functions. Orders from 
Governor Baker declared that only essential workers could be out and everyone else was to shelter-at-home.  
How do you run a critical public utility, such as the Water District and keep the employees safe and healthy 
and still be able to maintain water service for the Town?  This was all new territory for everyone.  
 
Management and staff handled the pandemic protocols that were constantly changing one day and one week at 
a time. Things changed rapidly and so did our response.  Maintaining critical functions necessary for the pro-
duction and delivery of drinking water along with essential customer service while keeping our service crews 
and staff was our first hurdle. By splitting staff into three working groups that rotated daily shifts, in order to 
prevent an infection spreading throughout all employees, preserved our ability to deliver services timely and 
reliably. As a safety precaution, interactions with customers was limited to only emergency service work for 
several months. Initially, our focus was on repairing leaks, assuring water production and treatment while 
maintaining compliance with water sampling mandates as these were identified as the minimum essential re-
sponsibilities for the District.  
 
ZOOM meetings? I thought ZOOM was a kids’ TV show of the 70’s. The Annual District Meeting was de-
layed due to gathering limitations.  Ultimately, the District was invited to conduct their meeting under a tent at 
Wixon Middle School just ahead of the Town’s Annual Meeting.  Slowly, as the initial surge began to plateau 
and things began to open up for the summer, service work along with some routine maintenance work re-
sumed.   
 
A major topic of concern throughout the summer for most of the State this year were the dry conditions. I pre-
fer not to use the word “drought” because there are different means and different interpretations for people.  At 
the District, rainfall and groundwater levels are monitored monthly.  It is true there had been only 40.3 " of 
precipitation which is about 12” lower than normal. However, did this really qualify as a “drought”? Not here 
on the Cape as it relates to ground water. At the beginning of the year, groundwater levels were at high levels 
and while there was only 40” of rain for the year, that 40” fell during the most important months for recharging 
our aquifer. Groundwater levels here never went below normal during the year even though the state was call-
ing for Level I and Level II drought-condition cut backs across our area. The District monitors conditions for 
our immediate area and will impose water use restrictions when appropriate for our local situation.  
 
Pumping statistics for the District, as well as for most water suppliers across the Cape, showed record demand 
for this year.  The District pumped 1.24 billion gallons in 2020; 72 million gallons more than our next highest 
year. Despite a record year for pumping, the District was able to meet the demand all while dealing with the 
limitations and restrictions imposed by the pandemic.  Not only did we meet our immediate service goals, but 
we were able to accomplish some infrastructure maintenance projects such as replacing pumps at Wells 1, 2, 3, 
and 22 as well as cleaning Wells 11, 15 and 21.  
 
Yet another great accomplishment was the painting of the six-million gallon tank on Route 134 during the fall. 
This work started with the draining of the tank in September as the contractor mobilized on site. The work pro-
ceeded on schedule with a tight timeline to finish up before the cooler temperatures could catch us in the fall. 
Both the exterior and interior were completed on time and on budget.  
 
Every year there are special water samples required under one type of program or another. This year was for 
Per- and polyfluoroalkyl substances, (PFAS) and for those under the Unregulated Contaminant Monitoring 
Rule No. 4 (UCMR) which were taken in addition to all our other sampling requirements.  PFAS are newly 
regulated and are often referred to as “forever chemicals”.  PFAS are found in many household products and 
things such as the firefighting foams.  I am pleased to report there were no detections of either PFAS or the 
new UCMRs at any of our locations. 
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This year, another new program was mandated by environmental agency oversight requiring water suppliers to 
conduct a Risk and Resiliency Assessment which will be focused on water source, physical barriers, treatment, 
storage, distribution, automated systems and monitoring practices. The by-product of this assessment was the 
design of an in house training program for all system operators which will assist in reducing risk to the system 
and strengthening emergency response. 
 
Overall, it was a stressful year.  Yet, it was a very successful year and would not have been achievable without 
the hard work, diligent adherence to protocols and safe practices and I thank all of my fellow District employ-
ees and appreciate all we have endured as a team throughout the first year of the pandemic.  Each one of us 
had to not only think of themselves and their families, but of one another as they never had before. Thank you 
to the entire community for supporting one another during this difficult time. 
 
 
David Larkowski 
Superintendent 
 



 

 

Pumping Equipment Operations 2020 
                                                          

                                                                        # of days                                                                          # of days  

Main Station – Old Bass River Road 
  5 submersible electric pumps with a  
  total capacity of 700 gpm pump 

 
140 

Sub-Station 12 – Old Chatham Road 
  75 hp electric motor w/700 gpm pump 

 
236 

    
Sub-Station 1 – Old Chatham Road 
  40 hp electric motor w/350 gpm pump 

 
118 

Sub-Station 13 – Center Street  
  Decommissioned December 1999 

 
 

    
Sub-Station 2 – Old Chatham Road 
  20 hp electric motor w/200 gpm pump 

 
118 

Sub-Station 14 – Baker’s Pond Road 
  60 hp electric motor w/ 450 gpm pump 

 
141 

    
Sub-Station 3 – Old Chatham Road 
  20 hp electric motor w/250 gpm pump 

 
118 

Sub-Station 15 – Baker’s Pond Road 
  75 hp electric motor w/700 gpm pump 
  70kW generator 

 
193 
  60 hrs 

    
Sub-Station 4 – Old Bass River Road 
  30 hp electric motor w/350 gpm pump 
  85kW generator 
 

 
137 
  56 hrs 

Sub-Station 16 – Timber Lane  
  40 hp electric motor w/ 450 gpm pump 
   

 
230 
   

    
Sub-Station 5 – Route 134 
  30 hp electric motor w/450 gpm pump 
   

 
227 
     

Sub-Station 18 – Hokum Rock Road 
  75 hp electric motor w/ 700 gpm pump 
  70kW generator  

 
210 
  58 hrs 

    
Sub-Station 6 – Old Bass River Road 
  30 hp electric motor w/150 gpm pump 
   

 
130 
   

Sub-Station 19 – Setucket Road 
  75 hp electric motor w/700 gpm pump 
  75kW generator  

 
233 
  56 hrs 

    
Sub-Station 7 – Airline Road 
  40 hp electric motor w/450 gpm pump 
   

 
213 
     

Sub-Station 20 – Setucket Road 
  75 hp electric motor w/700 gpm pump 
  70kW generator  

 
293 
  54 hrs 
  

    
Sub-Station 8 – Airline Road 
  40 hp electric motor w/350 gpm pump 
   

 
213 
     

  Sub-Station 21 – Route 134 
  75 hp electric motor w/700 gpm pump 
  80 kW generator 
  

 
195 
  50 hrs 
 

    
Sub-Station 9 – Grassy Pond Drive 
  75 hp electric motor w/650 gpm pump 
  75kW generator  

 
227 
  56 hrs 

Sub-Station 22– Route 134 
  75 hp electric motor w/700 gpm pump 

 
207 

    
Sub-Station 10 – Airline Road 
  75 hp electric motor w/700 gpm pump 
 

 
136 
     

Sub-Station 23– Old Chatham Road 
  75 hp electric motor w/700 gpm pump 
  85kW generator  

 
147 
  42 hrs 

    
Sub-Station 11 – Old Bass River Road 
  60 hp electric motor w/500 gpm pump 

 
191 

Booster Station – Route 134 
  2 – 345 hp caterpillar diesel engines 
  w/3,500 gpm  pump on each motor (manual) 

 
0 hrs 
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VEHICLE & EQUIPMENT OPERATIONS 2020 

Truck #           Miles 

2 2020 Chevrolet 1500 ½-ton pickup 7,294 

4 2019 Chevrolet 2500 ¾-ton pickup 14,757 
6 2015 Chevrolet ¾-ton pickup 6,609 

8 2013 GMC 1500 ½-ton pickup  2,533 

10 2017 Chevrolet  ½-ton pickup  9,449 

12 2017 Chevrolet 1-ton dump truck  3,927 

14 2015 Chevrolet ½-ton pickup  4,889 

16 2016 Chevrolet utility van 8,093 

18 2007 Chevrolet ½-ton pickup 5,659 

20 2002 Chevrolet dump truck 485 

22 1999 GMC dump truck 1,102 

24 2016 Chevrolet 2500 utility truck 8,326 

26 2012 Chevrolet 1500 ½-ton pickup  4,437 

28 2018 Chevrolet 2500 utility truck 8,751 

30 2017 Chevrolet Citi Van 9,920 

32 2016 Chevrolet 3500 utility truck 11,326 

 TOTAL MILEAGE 109,698 
34 2020 Chevrolet 1500 ½-ton pickup 2,141 

                                                                                                                   Equipment Hours 

1993 Gravely  21 

2016 Sullivan Air Compressor  76 

2000 Ingersol Rand Air Compressor 22 

2000 Kobelco Excavator 21 

2016 John Deere Backhoe Loader  89 

2014 John Deere Backhoe Loader 36 

2015 John Deere Mini-excavator 35G 204 

2017 John Deere Mini-excavator 50G 279 

2005 Gravely  42 

2004 Mower 40 

2004 Roller 38 

2000 100kw Generator Set #1 16 

2000 100kw Generator Set #2 16 
 



 

 

CUSTOMER TRANSACTIONS – FY 2020 

Meter Replacements 550 
Seasonal Meter Removal/Re-install 3200 
Final Readings 467 
Backflow Prevention Device Tests 131 
Demand Letters Processed    (Suspended due to pandemic 4/2020-03/2021) 81 
Demand Shut-Off Processed (Suspended due to pandemic 4/2020-03/2021) 39 
Frozen Meters 18 
Meter Tampering 0 
Service Calls/Repairs 344 
Fire Sprinkler Standby 119 
Renewal/Relocation and Cut-Off of Water Services 217 
Payments Processed 30,669 

Dennis 11 

East Dennis 12 

Dennisport 6 

West Dennis 3 

South Dennis 5 

TOTAL 37 

NEW SERVICES 
FY 2020 

January 40,784,200 
February 35,943,700 
March 40,261,600 
April 41,255,000 
May 87,596,700 
June 191,032,400 
July 224,830,200 
August 224,949,600 
September 165,649,400 
October 100,396,300 
November 44,805,100 
December 43,773,400 

Total 1,241,277,600 

WATER PUMPED IN 2020 
In Gallons  
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239.03 Miles of Water Main 
All Cast/Ductile Iron - Cement Lined Pipe 

MAIN LINE GATES & HYDRANTS 
as of December 31, 2020 

Year 20” 16” 12” 10” 8” 6” 2” Total Hydrants 

All 14 20 207 144 620 2565 163 3733 1601 

2010 There were no items added in calendar 2010 
2011     1 1  2 2 

2012   7  1 3  11 2 

2013   2   8 -1 9 4 

2014     2   2 2 

2015   3   10  13 2 

2016   2   2  4 1 

2017      6 -4 2 2 

2018   1  1 5  7 3 

2019    8 4 15 -1 26 11 

Totals 14 20 222 152 630 2620 155 3813 1631 

2020     1 5 -2 4 1 

WATER MAINS 
as of December 31, 2020 

Year 24” 16” 12” 10” 8” 6” 4” 2” Total 

Prev 15,998 15,882 149,280 91,894 431,484 476,709 373 60,024 1,241,644 

2010 There were no items added in calendar 2010 

2011     240 15   255 

2012   5,399  40 463   5,902 

2013   3,161  1,953 2,195  -450 6,859 

2014  35   1,150    1,185 

2015   1,492   -615   877 

2016      450   450 

2017      1,141  -955 186 

2018   196   1,066   1,262 

2019     1,320 2,472  -1,000 2,792 

 15,998 15,917 159,528 91,894 436,597 485,171 373 56,619 1,262,097 

2020     410 1,275  -1,000 685 



 

 

Largest Day August 2 10,492,800 
    Smallest Day January 20 878,800 
2nd Largest Day July 26 10,301,300 
    2nd Smallest Day March 3 996,500 
Largest Week August 2 - 8 56,819,600 
    Smallest Week February 9 - 15 8,305,100 
2nd Largest Week July 26 - August 1 55,038,900 
    2nd Smallest Week February 16 - 22 8,698,800 
Largest Month August 224,949,600 
    Smallest Month February 35,943,700 
2nd Largest Month July 224,830,200 
    2nd Smallest Month March 40,261,600 

PRODUCTION DEMAND STATISTICS 
Calendar Year 2020 

Pumping Capacity of Main Station  
    and 22 Sub Stations 

 
11,600 Gallons Per Minute 

Chemical Feed Pumping Stations 13 
Storage Capacity of Three Standpipes 
    and One Elevated Tank 

10,550,000 Gallons 

Maximum Permitted Withdrawal from all wells Per Year 1.189 Billion Gallons 

SYSTEM STATISTICS 
Calendar Year 2020 

Two Iron & Manganese Removal Treatment Plants 9,700,000 Gallons Per Day 

LAND OWNED  
BY DISTRICT 

(acres) 
 

               Land Owned as of 01/01/2020  1,007.10 
                    10 & 26 Amber Way               +  2.31 
 635, 635A and 636 Old Bass River Rd.    +  7.31 
          Total as of 12/31/2020                  1,016.72 
 
Total Watershed Conservation Restrictions           
 Held as of 12/31/2020                       69.60 
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 WATER RATES & CHARGES 
 

DISTRICT PROPERTY TAX RATE  
 

In Fiscal Year 1989, the District’s tax rate was set at “zero.”  It continued at zero until FY2009, when by ac-
tion under Article 9, the voters appropriated funds for the continued investigation of wastewater planning 
which re-established a tax rate.  The rate when approved by the Department of Revenue was set at 4¢ per thou-
sand dollars of property valuation.  The tax rate has been set at zero since FY 2010. 
 

ACCOUNT CHARGE  
 

Formerly known as the Minimum Charge, which provided an “allowance” of 15,000 gallons for each six-
month billing cycle, this charge now represents a basic semiannual fee regardless of the amount of water used, 
if any, during each six-month billing cycle. 
 

7/1/91 - 6/30/92 - Minimum Charge $30 with an allowance of 15,000 
7/1/92 - 6/30/93 - Account Charge $25 - no allowance 
7/1/93 - 6/30/98 - Account Charge $20 - no allowance 
7/1/98 - 6/30/08 - Account Charge $25 - no allowance 
7/1/08 - 6/30/09 - Account Charge $36 - no allowance 
7/1/09 - 6/30/20 - Account Charge $42 - no allowance 
7/1/20 - 6/30/21 - Account Charge $48 - no allowance 
 
CONSUMPTION  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
SAFE DRINKING WATER ACT ASSESSMENT 
 

This is a pass through fee set by the Department of Environmental Protection.  This revenue subsidizes DEP’s 
oversight of public water suppliers and the enforcement of EPA compliance.  The rate includes a five percent 
administrative fee.   
 7/1/95 - 6/30/03 - $0.0084 per thousand gallons  
 7/1/03 - 12/31/19 - $0.0090 per thousand gallons 
 1/1/20 - 6/30/21 - $0.009975 per thousand gallons (rounded to 1¢)   
 
 

LAND ACQUISITION FEE—$10 semiannual fee from Aug 2001 through February 2007. 
 

 
WATERSHED PROTECTION FEE—At the Annual District Meeting, held April 25, 2007, the voters, 
under Article 12, approved the purchase of 6.5 acres of land for wellhead and watershed protection and the 
purchase of water conservation restrictions on 59(+/-) acres of land in the Town of Brewster.  The article 
approved the cost at $2,500,000.  In order to pay for the bond issuance costs, debt service and other ancillary 
costs, the voters also approved a new fee.  The fee was set at $10 per customer every six months until the total 
cost is recovered. The fee was first assessed in August 2007 and was last assessed on the August 2019 water 
bill. 

7/1/92 - 6/30/94 -           No Allowance - $1.50  
7/1/94 - 6/30/00 -   First 50,000 gallons - $1.50   
                                      51,000 and over - $1.75  
7/1/00 - 12/31/04 - First 50,000 gallons - $1.50  

                                Next 50,000 gallons - $2.00   
                           101,000 gallons and up - $2.50 
 1/1/05 - 06/30/09 - First 50,000 gallons - $2.00  

       Next 50,000 gallons - $2.50   
 101,000 gallons and up - $3.00 

07/01/09 - 12/31/19 - First 50,000 gallons -  $2.50  
                Next 50,000 gallons - $3.00   
           101,000 gallons and up - $3.50 

01/01/20 - 06/30/21 - First 50,000 gallons -  $3.00  
                Next 50,000 gallons - $3.50   
           101,000 gallons and up - $4.00 



 

 

DENNIS WATER DISTRICT 
BY - LAWS 

(In effective as of 12/31/2008) 
 
ARTICLE ONE OFFICERS 
 
Section One:  The officers of the District shall be specified and directed by Chapter 277 of the Acts of 1945.  
(Adopted April 23, 1946, Amended December 8, 1965) 
 
ARTICLE TWO MEETINGS 
 
Section One:  Section One: For the year 2009, and each year thereafter, the annual meeting shall be held on 
the fourth Tuesday in April.  Notwithstanding any general or special law to the contrary, for the year 2009, and 
each year thereafter, the annual election of the officers and any other matter that may appear on the official 
ballot shall be held on the fourth Wednesday in April.  Commencing at an Annual Town Election to be held no 
sooner than 2010, or the next annual Dennis Town Election after enactment of special legislation authorizing 
Dennis Water District Elections to be held in conjunction with the Dennis Town Elections, the Dennis Water 
District Election shall be held in conjunction with the Dennis Town Election, with full responsibility for the 
conduct of such election to be vested in the officers of the Town, who shall place on the ballots to be used at 
said election the election of officers of the Dennis Water District and any question or questions as may be re-
quested of them by the Board of Water Commissioners of the Dennis Water District.  (Altered and Amended 
April 29, 2008) (Altered and Amended January 27, 2009) 
 
Section Two:  Meetings of the District shall be called by the clerk when requested in writing by a majority of 
the water commissioners or by ten or more legal voters of the District; and he shall give notice thereof by 
posting written notifications in two or more public places within the District, which notifications shall briefly 
state the purpose of the meeting.  (Adopted March 18, 1953) 
 
Section Three: No business shall be transacted at any District Meeting, except the election of officers, unless 
there is a quorum present consisting of at least 25 legal voters of the District.  (Adopted March 18, 1953) 
 
ARTICLE THREE FINANCES 
 
Section One:  Effective July 1, 1974 the Financial year shall commence on July 1, and continue through June 
30 of the following year.  (Altered and Amended January 24, 1974) 
 
Section Two:  No money, except interest and indebtedness authorized by the District shall be paid from the 
treasury without written approval or order of a majority of the water commissioners or by a vote of the District 
and according to its order.  (Adopted April 23, 1946) 
 
Section Three: There shall be a Finance Committee, consisting of five registered voters of the District 
appointed by the Moderator for three-year terms, the initial appointments to be for terms as follows: two 
members for three years, two members for two years and one for one year.  The Finance Committee shall 
consider any and all District questions, for the purpose of making reports or recommendations to the District.  
Members of the Finance Committee shall serve without compensation and no member shall hold any other 
elective or appointive District position during this term of office.  The Moderator shall fill any vacancy for an 
unexplored term.  The Finance Committee shall annually choose a chairman, secretary, and such other officers 
as it deems necessary.  (Adopted April 26, 1977)  
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ARTICLE  FOUR AMENDMENTS 
 
Section One:  These bylaws may be altered, amended, repealed and added to at any meeting of the District 
provided notice of such proposal is set forth in the call of the meeting.  (Adopted April 23, 1946) 
 
(ARTICLE FIVE—WATER EXTENSIONS—(Adopted June 16, 1947, Amended March 17, 1965 and 
March 16, 1966, Rescinded April 25, 2007) 
 
ARTICLE FIVE WATER USE RESTRICTION 
 
Section One:   Authority - This Bylaw is adopted by the Dennis Water District under its home rule powers, its 
police powers to protect public health and welfare and its power under M.G.L.  C.40, §21 et seq.  This bylaw 
implements the District’s authority to regulate water use pursuant to C.41,  §69B. 
 
Section Two: Purpose - The purpose of this bylaw is to protect, preserve and maintain the public health, 
safety and welfare whenever there is in force a state of water supply conservation or a state of water supply 
emergency by providing for enforcement of any duly imposed restrictions, requirements, provisions or 
conditions imposed by the District or by the Department of Environmental Protection. 
 
Section Three: Definitions 
 
 Enforcement Authority shall mean the Dennis Water District Board of Water Commissioners having 
responsibility for the operation and maintenance of the water supply.  The Board of Water Commissioners may 
also designate any other local body having police powers as an enforcement authority.   
  
 Water Supply Emergency shall mean a state of water supply emergency declared by the Department of 
Environmental Protection under M.G.L. C. 21G, §15-17. 
  
 State of Water Supply Conservation shall mean a state of conservation declared by the District pursuant 
to section four of this bylaw. 
 
 Water Users or Water Consumers shall mean all public and private users of the District’s public water 
system, irrespective of any person’s responsibility for billing purposes for water used at any particular facility. 
 
 Person shall mean any individual, corporation, trust, partnership or association or other entity.  
 
 Public notice of a State of Water Conservation shall be given under section six of this bylaw before it 
may be enforced. 
 
Section Four: Declaration of a State of Water Conservation 
The District through its Board of Water Commissioners may declare a State of Water Conservation upon a 
determination by a majority vote of the Board that a shortage of water exists, and that conversation of water is 
necessary to insure adequate supply to all consumers under all conditions. 
 
Section Five: Restricted Water Uses 
A declaration of a State of Water Conservation issued by the Board of Water Commissioners may include one 
or more of the following restrictions, conditions, or requirements restraining the use of water for nonessential 
purposes as necessary to protect the water supply, which shall be included in the public notice required under 
section six. 



 

 

A) Odd/Even Law Watering  Lawn watering at facilities with odd numbered addresses is permitted only 
on odd numbered days.  Lawn watering at facilities with even numbered addresses is permitted only on even 
numbered days. 
 
B)  Outdoor Watering Ban.  Lawn watering, and all other forms of nonessential outdoor water use are 
prohibited. 
 
C)   Outdoor Watering Hours.  Outdoor watering is permitted only during off-peak hours, to be specified in 
the declaration of a state of water conservation and public notice thereof. 
 
D) Filling Swimming Pools.  Filling of swimming pools is prohibited. 
 
E) Automatic Lawn Sprinkler Use.  The use of automatic lawn sprinkler systems is prohibited. 
 
Section Six: Public Notification of a State of Water Supply Conservation. 
Notification of any provision, restriction, requirement or condition imposed by the District as part of a State of 
Water Conservation shall be published in a newspaper of general circulation within the District, or by such 
other means reasonably calculated to reach and inform all users of water of the state of conservation.  Any 
restriction imposed under section five shall not be effective until such notification is provided. 
 
Section Seven: Termination of a State of Water Supply Conservation; Notice 
A state of Water Supply Conservation may be terminated by a majority vote of the Board of Water 
Commissioners upon a determination that the water supply shortage no longer exists.  Notification of the 
termination of a state of water conservation shall be given in the same manner as notice of the state of water 
conservation is given. 
 
Section Eight: State of Water Emergency; Restricted Water Use. 
Upon notification of the public that a declaration of a state of water emergency has been declared by the 
Department of Environmental Protection, no person shall violate any provision, restriction, requirement, 
condition or order approved or issued by the Department intended to bring about an end to the emergency. 
 
Section Nine: Penalties 
Any person violating this bylaw shall be liable to the District in the amount of $50. for the first violation and 
$100. for each subsequent violation which shall insure to the District for such uses as the Board of Water 
Commissioners may direct.  Fines shall be recovered by indictment, or on complaint before the District Court, 
or by non-criminal disposition in accordance with Section 21D of Chapter 40 of the general laws.  Each 
separate issuance of a citation pursuant to this section shall constitute a separate violation. 
 
Section Ten: Severability 
The invalidity of any portion or provisions of this bylaw shall invalidate any other portion or provision thereof. 
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ANNUAL WATER QUALITY REPORT—2019  
(formerly known as Consumer Confidence Report) 
 
 In the fall of 2019, water samples for testing PFAS were taken but, the results were not 
available for publication and inclusion with the February 2020 water bills.  The Environmental 
Protection Agency provides for alternative methods of distributing this report to consumers.  
The District opted for mailing postcards to each customer.  The postcard provided a specific 
link to the District’s website where the report can be read, downloaded and printed.   That link 
is also provided below instead of including the actual document within this annual report. 
 
https://www.denniswater.org/home/news/2019-annual-water-quality-report   
 
Printed copies can be mailed upon request.  Please call 508-398-3351 or email your request to  
customerservice@denniswater.org  

MAIN-LINE NEWSLETTERS 
 
 There is almost no demand for printed copies of the Annual Report and as such they are 
no longer included within the Annual Report.  A link to each of the volumes that were mailed 
with the water bills in February and August can be found below.  Prior editions back to Febru-
ary of 2009 are also available on the District’s website.   
 
  February 2020                  
 
  August 2020      
 


